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Regents Present:

Mary K. Hughes, Chair

Cynthia Henry, Secretary

Carl Marrs., Treasurer

Jacob Gondek

Robert Martin – via audioconference

Brian D. Rogers

Michael Snowden

Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska

Regents Absent:

Joseph E. Usibelli, Jr., Vice Chair

Timothy C. Brady

James C. Hayes

Frances H. Rose

Others Present:

Steve Jones, Chancellor, UAF

Elaine Maimon, Chancellor, UAA

John Pugh, Chancellor UAS

Roger Brunner, General Counsel

Joseph M. Beedle, Vice President for Finance – via audioconference

Craig Dorman, Vice President for Academic Affairs and Research

Jim Johnsen, Vice President for Faculty and Staff Relations

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Richard Schointuch, Associate Vice President for Facilities

Mari Montgomery, Director, Land Management

Kate Ripley, Director, Public Affairs

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents

Barbara A. Nilsen, Coordinator, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order
Chair Hughes called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m. on Tuesday, April 11, 2006, in the Northwest Arctic Borough Assembly Chambers, Kotzebue, Alaska.
II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Rogers moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed that:


PASSED AS AMENDED (revisions noted with *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes

IV.
Introduction of Director Saito and Campus Programs

V.
Public Testimony - Kotzebue

VI.
President’s Report

VII.
Appointment of University of Alaska Comptroller

VIII.
Approval of Corporate Authority Resolution

IX.
Approval of Industrial Security Resolution

X.
Discussion with Chukchi Campus Advisory Council
*XI.
Declaration of Conflict of Interest (added)
XIA.
Executive Session

XII.
Introduction of Director Haugen and Campus Programs

XIII.
President's Report

XIV.
Public Testimony – Nome
XV.
Academic and Student Affairs Items

A.
Approval of Masters of Science in Applied Environmental Science and Technology Degree Program at the University of Alaska Anchorage

B.
Approval of Deletion of Certificate in Phlebotomy at the University of Alaska Fairbanks

C.
Approval of Revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.02 – Academic Administrative Organization

D.
Approval of Appointment to the Sydney Chapman Chair in Physical Sciences
E.
Discussion regarding Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom

F.
Update on Student Services

XVI.
Discussion with Northwest Campus Advisory Council

XVII.
Facilities and Land Management Items

A.
First Reading, Capital Planning & Facilities Management Policy Revisions

B.
Status Report on University Investments in Capital Facilities, Construction in Progress, and Other Projects

C.
Update on IT Issues

XVIII.
Finance Items

A.
First Reading of Real Property Policy Revisions
B.
First Reading of Risk Management and Environmental, Health and Safety Policy Revisions
C.
First Reading of Proposed Policy on Procurement Policy Amendment regarding Philanthropy
D.
Land Management Annual Report and Financial Statements

E.
First Reading: Purchase of Investment Property (Bunnell Park, Fairbanks) Utilizing the Land Grant Trust Inflation-Proofing Fund

F.
MAU Unrestricted Revenue Distribution and Reallocation Practices
XIX.
Human Resources Items

XX.
Planning and Development Items


A.
Review of January 2006 Board of Regents’ Retreat
B.
Discussion regarding 2006 AGB National Conference on Trusteeship
*XXA.
Executive Compensation Consultant (added)
*XXB.
Regents’ Policy Manual Review and Editing (added)
*XXC.
Procurement and Contracting Review (added)
XXI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XXII.
UA Foundation Report

XXIII.
Future Agenda Items

XXIV.
Board of Regents' Comments

XXV.
Adjourn


This motion is effective April 11, 2006."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Rogers moved, seconded by Regent Snowden, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of February 15-16, 2006 as presented.  This motion is effective April 11, 2006."

IV.
Introduction of Director Saito and Campus Programs

Lincoln Saito, director of Chukchi Campus, welcomed the Board of Regents to Kotzebue and introduced programs of interest at the Chukchi Campus.
V.
Public Testimony – Kotzebue
Priscilla Ballot, calling from Selawik, asked that the Board of Regents increase funding for distance education.

Abel Bult-Ito, Chair of the Faculty Alliance, made comments on the academic administration policy and expressed his support in discussing academic freedom.

Pete Schaeffer, member of the Kotzebue IRA, welcomed the board to Kotzebue and gave a brief history of the Alaska Native Immersion School.

Gene Smith, Brad Reich, and Crystal Johnson, Maniilaq IRA representatives, reported on internet access in the Kotzebue region and their pride in the links with Chukchi Campus in assisting with the connectivity of the region.

Heather Stoffmeister, calling in from Delta Junction, spoke in support of distance education courses.

Martha Whiting, member of the Chukchi Advisory Council, asked for support for distance learning; using programs with high school students with high success; emphasizing that this is the region to get information about partnerships and consortiums. She also requested that the governor appoint regional representatives to the Board of Regents.
Gladys Pingowiyi, Chukchi Advisory Council member, spoke of the wonderful partnerships that happen with Chukchi and the NANA regional corporation.
Norman Eck, superintendent, Northwest Arctic School District, complimented the Chukchi Campus on its excellent cooperation with the school district.
Dara Whalen, member of the Maniilaq Association, reported on the nursing program and partnerships developed throughout the region.
Donna Westdahl, staff member at Chukchi Campus, asked that the Board of Regents continue funding for Chukchi Campus.
Christine Erlich, Chukchi Campus staff member and student, told how distance education has been critical to obtaining her educational goals.
Toni Johnson, Northwest Arctic Borough employee, spoke in support of the Chukchi Campus and distance education programs.
VI.
President’s Report
President Hamilton thanked Director Saito and his staff for hosting the Board of Regents and complimented the campus on their excellent collaborations and cooperative agreements with other organizations in the region.
Regent Hughes recessed the Board of Regents’ meeting at 5:00 p.m., to resume on Wednesday, April 12, 2006 at the Northwest Campus, Nome, Alaska.

VII.
Appointment of University of Alaska Comptroller
Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.


PASSED

"Pursuant to Alaska Statute 14.40.300, the Board of Regents appoints James Lynch as Comptroller and Chief Finance Officer of the University of Alaska.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006."

CITATION
Alaska Statute 14.40.300 states:  “The Board of Regents shall create the office of comptroller of the university, fix the salary and determine the duties of the office.  The Board of Regents shall fill the office.  The comptroller shall report directly to the Board of Regents.”

RECOMMENDATION/RATIONALE

This action is caused due to the resignation of Vice President Beedle.
VIII.
Approval of Corporate Authority Resolution
Reference 1
Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Corporate Authority Resolution, as may be revised to reflect any change in names or titles of officers resulting from the resignation and reassignment of university administration, and authorizes the Chair and Secretary of the Board of Regents to sign the resolution.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION
The Board of Regents regularly passes a resolution specifying certain university officers as being authorized to execute investment and banking transactions for the University of Alaska.  Because of changes in officers of the university administration, a current resolution is necessary in order to execute timely investment and banking transactions.  

IX.
Approval of Industrial Security Resolution
Reference 2
Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Industrial Security Resolution as revised to reflect changes in university administration, and authorizes the Chair and Secretary of the Board to sign the resolution.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

The President and selected members of the university administration are routinely designated by the Board of Regents to handle any duties and responsibilities relating to classified information in connection with contracts with the Department of Defense and other federal agencies.  These individuals are given an extensive security screening and are the only members of the administration, including the Board of Regents, to have access to classified information.  

The university has received similar security clearances since the mid-1950s.  Execution of the resolution allows regents and other members of the administration to be exempted from security clearance procedures.  

The resolution is identical to resolutions previously passed except for revisions to university administration due to reassignment and resignation.

X.
Discussion with Chukchi Campus Advisory Council

The Board of Regents held a discussion with members of the Chukchi Campus Advisory Council.
*XI.
Declaration of Conflict of Interest (added)
Chair Hughes announced that Regent Brady has declared a conflict regarding the 7th and A property in Anchorage.  She announced her ruling that a conflict does not exist if Regent Brady does not participate or vote in matters related to this property and does not attend executive sessions where this item is discussed.

XIA.
Executive Session
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:05 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

●
Labor Relations including collective bargaining discussion concerning ongoing and upcoming negotiations

●
Real Estate Transactions

●
Litigation

and matters that could affect the reputation or character of a person or persons related to personnel matters.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately 1½ hours.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 9:30 a.m. Alaska Time.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006."

The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 9:20 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and which would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately 1½  hours.

XII.
Introduction of Director Haugen and Campus Programs


Lee Haugen, director of Northwest Campus, introduced herself and staff members who made presentations on the academic programs at the Northwest Campus.

XIII.
President's Report - Nome
No report.

XIV.
Public Testimony - Nome
Jonilla Larson, Kawerek representative and 2000 UAF Rural Development graduate, urged the Board of Regents to look for partnerships to increase work on culture and education. 

XV.
Academic and Student Affairs Items
A.
Approval of Masters of Science in Applied Environmental Science and Technology Degree Program at the University of Alaska Anchorage


Reference 3
Regent Gondek moved, seconded by Regent Rogers, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.


PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves a Masters of Science in Applied Environmental Science and Technology Degree Program at the University of Alaska Anchorage.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006.”


POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 10.04.02 – Degree and Certificate Program Approval, states "All program additions, deletions, major revisions, or the offering of existing programs outside the State of Alaska, will be approved by the Board of Regents.  The Board of Regents delegates approval authority of occupational endorsements and workforce credentials to the President.  (12-08-05)


RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION


Reference 3 contains the rationale for approval of these programs.  University administration reviewed the proposal with members of the board.

B.
Approval of Deletion of Certificate in Phlebotomy at the University of Alaska Fairbanks

Regent Marrs asked that President Hamilton make an annual report on his approvals of occupational endorsements and workforce credentials.

Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Rogers, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the deletion of the Certificate in Phlebotomy at the University of Alaska Fairbanks.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006.”

POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 10.04.02 – Degree and Certificate Program Approval, states "All program additions, deletions, major revisions, or the offering of existing programs outside the State of Alaska, will be approved by the Board of Regents.  The Board of Regents delegates approval authority of occupational endorsements and workforce credentials to the President.  (12-08-05)

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

To obtain work in the field of Phlebotomy students, must receive National Certification through the American Society for Clinical Pathology as a Phlebotomy Technician.  Students who complete two 3-credit courses are eligible to sit for this certification.  Since 1997, over 140 students have been trained to attain certification yet only 12 have graduated with the 30 credit certificate (typically as a second certificate).

Based on the recent Board of Regents’ approval of occupational endorsements, UAF is going through the process of converting the Phlebotomy certificate to this new program track to better meet student needs.  The deletion will not impact the 8 students currently enrolled in the program.  They are either pursuing more advanced degrees or are obtaining the phlebotomy certificate as a second certificate.

C.
Approval of Revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.02 – Academic Administrative Organization
Reference 4
Regent Rogers moved, seconded by Regent Snowden, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves Regents’ Policy 10.02.04 – Academic Unit Establishment, Major Revision, and Elimination, and deletes Regents’ Policy 10.02.03 and 10.02.05.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006.”
RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

The Board of Regents reviewed policy changes to Regents’ Policy 10.02 at the December 7-8, 2005 meeting and requested a further analysis of the academic unit structure for the University of Alaska.  At the February 15-16, 2006 Board of Regents meeting, the list of academic units was more thoroughly examined by the board.  Questions arose as to the appropriate levels of approval authority for various academic units.  Administration made additional revisions and on March 23, 2006, Regents Henry and Rogers met with Assistant Vice President Veazey to review and make final changes to the academic unit list and proposed policy changes. The recommendations from that meeting, in addition to subsequent review by the President, were presented for Board of Regents’ approval in Reference 4.
D.
Approval of Appointment to the Sydney Chapman Chair in Physical Sciences
Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Gondek, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the appointment of Dr. David Scholl to fill the Sydney Chapman Chair in Physical Sciences.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006."

POLICY CITATION

Regents’ Policy 10.09.01.E states, “Appointments to this chair will be approved in advance by the Board of Regents following nomination and screening procedures by the faculty of natural sciences.”

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

The rationale and recommendation were included under executive session cover to members of the Board of Regents prior to its April 11-13, 2006 meeting.

E.
Discussion regarding Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom



Reference 5
Ted Kassier, senior associate vice president for Academic Affairs, reviewed Reference 5 regarding Freedom of Speech and Academic Freedom.

F.
Update on Student Services

Assistant Vice President Oba updated the board on the university’s continued financial aid outreach, education, and awareness efforts. This discussion included results of the Alaska-wide College Goal Sunday program and UA’s month-long (February) financial aid education initiative.

XVI.
Discussion with Northwest Campus Advisory Council

The Board of Regents held a discussion with members of the Northwest Campus Advisory Council.

XVII.
Facilities and Land Management Items

A.
First Reading, Capital Planning & Facilities Management Policy Revisions


Reference 6
Management led the committee through a comprehensive presentation of the proposed new policy language.  the essence of the changes deal with the creation of a set of regulations that govern management functions of facilities processes.  The basic structure of the current policy and its approval procedures and approval levels remain unchanged.
This effort represented a “first reading” opportunity to engage discussion of this policy area.  No action was required.  Based on feedback and agreement, this item will be brought back to the June 2006 meeting of the Facilities and Land Management Committee for either additional readings or action.

B.
Status Report on University Investments in Capital Facilities, Construction in Progress, and Other Projects
Reference 7
Associate Vice President for Facilities Richard Schointuch and campus representatives updated the board regarding the ongoing investment in capital facilities and answered questions regarding the status report on active construction projects approved by the Board of Regents, implementation of recommendations by the external consultants, a functional use survey, a space utilization analysis, and other recent activity of note.

C.
Update on IT Issues
CITO Smith reported on a partnership between the university, the Alaska Distance Education Consortium and Internet2 to extend the reach of Internet2 to K-12 schools, libraries, museums, other post secondary institutions and other eligible entities throughout Alaska.  This partnership, called a Secondary Education Group Participant agreement was announced at the March 23, 2006 Internet2 Day event held on the Fairbanks campus.

XVIII.
Finance Items

A.
First Reading of Real Property Policy Revisions
Reference 8
Regents' Policy Part V, Chapter 11 “Real Property” establishes guidelines for the management, use, development, acquisition and disposal of university real property.  The current policy was approved by the Board of Regents in April 1996, with one amendment in June 2001.  On July 25, 2005, Governor Murkowski signed into law HB 130, which grants approximately 250,000 acres of state land to the Board of Regents for the benefit of the University of Alaska.  AS 14.40.366 (Reference 8) of that legislation requires that the board adopt policies relating to the management requirements imposed under HB 130.

The administration is proposing changes to the current policy to 1) comply with the requirements of AS 14.40.366; 2) update and refine the text of the policy; 3) clarify the board’s fiduciary/trust responsibilities; 4) to change the delegation of authority from the president to the chief finance officer; and 5) modify board approval levels to increase the overall efficiency of the approval process.  
No action by the Board of Regents was required or requested at this time.  The draft will be revised based on comments received from the board and others and submitted for board approval at its June 7-8, 2006 meeting.
B.
First Reading of Risk Management and Environmental, Health and Safety Policy Revisions
Reference 9
Board of Regents’ policy on risk management has not been updated since 1995 and is in need of significant redrafting.  As such, Vice President Beedle requested that the policy be updated and companion regulations drafted.   Associate Vice President Lynch and Ms. Julie Baecker, director for the Statewide Office of Risk Management, were available to discuss the policy and answer any questions regarding the proposed policy or the risk management program.  This was an information item only; no action was requested or required.

C.
First Reading of Proposed Policy on Procurement Policy Amendment regarding Philanthropy
Regent Brady requested that the administration draft a policy regarding the acceptance of gifts in connection with procurement contracts.  At that time, Associate Vice President Lynch recommended that the addition of this policy be combined with a full update of the procurement policies due to the extensive process.  The research necessary for a thorough update of the procurement policies is taking longer than expected and General Counsel Brunner has indicated that the public process described by AVP Lynch will not be necessary for this policy amendment.  Therefore, the following addition to the procurement policy was presented for a first reading.  

P05.06.795: Philanthropic Contributions in Connection with Procurement Contracts:

Unless approved in writing, in advance, and determined to be in the best interest of the university by the Chief Procurement Officer, no contract for the procurement of supplies, services, or construction shall be solicited or awarded if such award or the related contract is based upon a philanthropic contribution or a promised future contribu-tion by the contractor or a related party.

This agenda item was presented as an information item only; no action by the board is requested or required. AVP Lynch was available to answer questions from board members regarding the policy.

D.
Land Management Annual Report and Financial Statements


Reference 10
POLICY CITATION

Pursuant to Regents’ Policy 05.02.02, the University shall report its financial activity in accordance with applicable generally accepted accounting principles as promulgated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) for general purpose financial reporting, and University regulations.  A report shall take the form of a global accounting statement, and shall include a report on income from University lands.

Director Montgomery provided an overview of these reports and answered questions.

E.
First Reading: Purchase of Investment Property (Bunnell Park, Fairbanks) Utilizing the Land Grant Trust Inflation-Proofing Fund
Reference 11
In June 2006, management will be recommending that the board approve this 30-acre commercial property purchase of approximately $6.5 million, with a 50 percent charitable gift pledge, for investment purposes.

POLICY CITATION

In accordance with Regents’ Policy 05.11.05, all real property transactions and agreements are subject to the following notifications, reviews, approvals, and signatory requirements:

B.
The Board shall approve:

1.
Strategic Plans for the comprehensive management and development of Investment Property;

2.
Development Plans for the development and disposal of Investment Property;

3.
Development-related construction activity prior to obligating its commencement for any projects within a Development Plan that are anticipated to involve construction/development-related disbursements in excess of $750,000.

4.
Campus Land Acquisition Plans for the utilization and acquisition of Educational Property;

5.
Real property transactions which have not been approved as part of a Campus Land Acquisition Plan or a Development Plan and which are expected to result in receipts or disbursements of more than $250,000 in value; and 

6.
Real property transactions which require the subordination of the University’s interest in real property.

The above requirements are in accordance with current Regents’ Policy.  In accordance with new Draft Regents’ Policy 05.11.06.B, the Board of Regents shall approve:

1.
Strategic plans for the management and development of Investment Property;

2.
Development Plans that consist of:

a) 
subdivisions that will result in the development of 10 or more lots;

b) 
timber sales that are anticipated to result in the clear-cutting of 100 or more acres of timber;

c) 
material extractions that are anticipated to result in the sale of 250,000 cubic yards or more of material; or

d) 
oil and gas leases and mining leases encompassing 5,000 or more acres;

3.
Development Plans that are expected to result in disbursements of $1,000,000 or more in value;

4.
Real property transactions that have not been approved as part of a Development Plan and are expected to result in receipts or disbursements of $1,000,000 or more in value; and

5.
Real property transactions that require the subordination of the university’s interest in real property.

Management will bring a final recommendation to the June 2006 meeting after a full MAI narrative appraisal is completed and a conditional sales contract is secured.
F.
MAU Unrestricted Revenue Distribution and Reallocation Practices
During recent facility project approval discussions (UAF Bristol Bay Campus, Patty Center Ice Rink, Physical Plant R&R) wherein certain examples of MAU unrestricted operating revenue/reserves were dedicated to complete an underfunded project or to cover cost overruns, several regents asked that management provide a description of this funding mechanism.  
President Hamilton and Vice President Beedle led a discussion that provided the board with the history, use, discretion, oversight, accountability, transparency and relative size of these reallocations.   Given the relative unknowns of earned revenue projections, the changing demand for programs, and the extraordinary and uncontrollable increases in fixed costs based on commodity and utility pricing fluctuations, MAU management is allowed the flexibility and autonomy to direct and re-direct unrestricted revenue and certain reserves that approximate between 2 and 3 percent of unrestricted revenue per year.  The process for nominating, quantifying, evaluating and allocating said unrestricted revenues and reserves will be described in as much detail as the president and the board determine is appropriate.  
XIX.
Human Resources Items
Reference 12
Chief Human Resources Officer Beth Behner reviewed progress to date on the following items:
--
Retirement Program Planning

--
Wellness Program

--
Automation of HR Processes

--
Human Resources Strategic Planning

--
Training and Development

--
Labor and Employee Relations (Reference 12)

XX.
Planning and Development Items

A.
Review of January 2006 Board of Regents’ Retreat
Members of the Board of Regents discussed items reviewed during the January 2006 retreat.

B.
Discussion regarding 2006 AGB National Conference on Trusteeship
Members of the Board of Regents that attended the 2006 National Conference on Trusteeship held on April 1-4, 2006, shared their experiences and ideas from the conference.

XXA.
Executive Compensation Consultant
Regent Rogers moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED

“The Board of Regents authorizes the P&D Committee to retain the services of an executive compensation consultant.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006.”

XXB.
Regents’ Policy Manual Review and Editing (added)
Regent Rogers moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED

“The Board of Regents authorizes the Planning and Development Committee to contract for a comprehensive review and editing of Board of Regents’ Policy, with recommendations for potential policy changes.  This motion is effective April 12, 2006.”

XXC.
Procurement and Contracting Review (added)
Regent Rogers moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Gondek, Henry, Marrs, Martin, Rogers, Snowden, and Hughes voting in favor, and none voting in opposition.

PASSED

“The Board of Regents authorizes the Board Chair to work with the Vice President for Administration to undertake a review of the university’s procurement and contracting processes, and to retain external advisors as required.  This motion is April 12, 2006.”

XXI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

Regent Henry reported that the ACPE met on Monday, April 10, and acted on smart grants, meningitis immunization requirements, and received an update on the accreditation status of Sheldon Jackson College.

XXII.
UA Foundation Report

Regent Hughes reported that task forces have been meeting as well as Finance and Development committees.  Everything is ready for the Foundation to go forward to the next step with bylaws.  The Board of Trustees will meet on May 8, 2006 to approve the legal foundation for the organization and will also discuss the formation of the membership base of the trustees.

XXIII.
Future Agenda Items

Regent Henry requested a report in the future on how university libraries are keeping up with 21st century technology.

XXIV.
Board of Regents' Comments

Regent Gondek asked when MyUA will debut at each campus and reported that the AGB conference was valuable for networking with other students and university personnel.

Regent Snowden expressed his pleasure in visiting Nome and Kotzebue.  He reported on the book The World is Flat and how it reinforces that information technology is global and that the consequences of how other countries can produce, eroding of USA’s status in science and engineering.
Regent Henry thanked the Nome and Kotzebue campuses for their wonderful hospitality.  She commented on the quote from Albert Einstein that “So much of what counts, can’t be counted and so much of what we count, doesn’t matter” and how this relates to higher education.
Regent Marrs thanked the faculty and staffs in Nome and Kotzebue and stated it was good to here excitement in the villages about education.  He stressed the importance of keeping people at home in their villages because from a cultural standpoint, it is hard to get folks back and to regain their rank if they do return.  The Native language cultural emphasis in Kotzebue is critical to this effort and that the different health organizations need to coordinate efforts.  He commented on the power of the non-profit organizations to provide services to those who need it most.
Regent Rogers thanked Lee Haugen and Lincoln Saito and their staffs for hosting a wonderful meeting; he also thanked Chair Hughes for running an efficient meeting.
Regent Hughes asked that President Hamilton and Chancellors Jones, Pugh, and Maimon make comments.

Chancellor Jones complimented Director Haugen for doing such a great job; he also stated that Director Saito is greatly appreciated in Kotzebue.  Community members greatly appreciated the presence of regents in their communities and learning about the missions of these areas.
Chancellor Pugh commented that Director Haugen was a faculty member in Ketchikan before getting her doctorate and coming to Nome and complimented her the amazing what she has been able to do; he thanked Director Saito as well for his excellent work in Kotzebue.  He remarked that the partnerships in the region are wonderful.  He also requested that the administration do more work on figuring out how to count distance education students.  Finally, he reported on the death of staff member Tom McBride from the University of Alaska Southeast.
Chancellor Maimon spoke of how our campuses are already amazingly connected and was asked to send the program on community development to each regent.
President Hamilton commented that all three chancellors were here and all three clearly belonged.  He expressed his concern about the speech by John Schaeffer in Kotzebue regarding the Maori culture. He also stated that the ability to allow an individual to succeed is the most powerful thing a university can do.
Regent Hughes thanked the staffs of the Chukchi and Northwest Campuses for allowing these meetings to happen.  She commented that the two campuses are a microcosm of what the university is or should be doing everywhere.  She asked that when the board meets in rural sites, regents have time to visit with the community and with the area.
XXV.
Adjourn
Chair Hughes adjourned the meeting at 10:45 a.m. on Thursday, April 13, 2006.
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